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KENDALL COUNTY  
COMPREHENSIVE LAND PLAN AND ORDINANCE COMMITTEE 

  
Kendall County Office Building 

County Board Room (Rooms 209 and 210) 
111 W. Fox Street, Yorkville, Illinois 

 5:00 p.m. 
Meeting Minutes of February 23, 2022 

  
Chairman Larry Nelson called the meeting to order at 5:10 p.m. 
 
Members Present:  Scott Gengler, Larry Nelson, Alyse Olson, Matthew Prochaska, and Jeff Wehrli  
 
Member Absent:  Bill Ashton, Scott Gryder, and Randy Mohr 
 
Others Present: Matt Asselmeier, Scott Koeppel, Suzanne Casey, Joan Soltwisch, Jim Martin, Tom 
Fleming, Todd Milliron, Natalie Engel, Aaron Klima, and Phil Corrington 
 
APPROVAL OF AGENDA  

Mr. Wehrli made a motion, seconded by Mr. Gengler, to approve the agenda with an 
amendment moving the discussion of the Seward Township Plan to the first item under 
New/Old Business.  With a voice vote of five (5) ayes, the motion carried.   

 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES  

Mr. Gengler made a motion, seconded by Mr. Prochaska, to approve the minutes of the 
December 8, 2021, meeting.  With a voice vote of five (5) ayes, the motion carried.   

 
NEW/OLD BUSINESS  
1. Discussion of Seward Township Comprehensive Plan 

 
Mr. Asselmeier provided copies of the existing Future Land Use Maps of Seward Township, 
Village of Minooka, Village of Shorewood, Village of Plattville, and City of Joliet.   
 
Suzanne Casey, Seward Township Planning Commission Secretary, presented information on 
Seward Township planning process.  She provided a history of the Commission’s activities and 
the process they plan to use.  She also stated a Facebook page had been created for the project. 
 
Joan Soltwisch, Seward Township Planning Commission Member, discussed the Commission’s 
work related to area floodplains and waterways.  She noted the Commission intended to work 
with stakeholders including the Conservation Foundation and Chicago Metropolitan Agency for 
Planning.   
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Natalie Engel, Director of Community Development for the Village of Shorewood, explained 
Shorewood’s planning process.  She expressed a desire to work with Seward Township and 
Kendall County on updating the various plans. 
 
Discussion occurred regarding the timeline Seward Township proposed.  Discussion also 
occurred regarding Seward Township’s proposed moratorium.  Because the Seward Township 
Planning Commission, as a group of volunteers was doing the work, the Township did not want 
to overwhelm the Commission with work during the update process. 
 
Todd Milliron questioned if an applicant for rezoning would need to resubmit their application if 
the moratorium became effective. 
 
The consensus of the Comprehensive Land Plan and Ordinance Committee was to let Seward 
Township work on updating their plan and to invite the Seward Township Planning Commission 
to a meeting in three (3) months or so to provide an update on the Commission’s work. 
 
Chairman Nelson also encourage Seward Township to work with the County’s Planning, Building 
and Zoning and GIS Departments on the project.  

 
2. Discussion of Future Land Uses Along the Eldamain Road Corridor Between the Fox River and 

Route 71  
 
Mr. Asselmeier provided an update on the proposal. 
 
Starting in October 2020, the Kendall County Comprehensive Land Plan and Ordinance 
Committee initiated discussions regarding changing the Future Land Use Map for properties 
located along the Eldamain Road Corridor south of the Fox River, in light of the funding for the 
Eldamain Road Bridge and the abandonment of the centerline for the Prairie Parkway. In 
particular, the Committee discussed possible commercial and/or manufacturing investment in 
this area. 
 
The Kendall County Future Land Use Map currently calls for this area to be Rural Residential 
(Max Density 0.65 DU/Acre) and Mixed Use Business. A copy of the existing Future Land Use 
Map was provided. 
 
The Yorkville Future Land Use Map currently calls for this area to be Estate Residential. The 
Millbrook Future Land Use Map currently calls for this area to be Business Park Office and 
Commercial with Industrial near the former Prairie Parkway alignment. The Plano Future Land 
Use Map currently calls for the area in their planning jurisdiction to be Estate Residential (0-0.8 
DU/Acre). Copies of all of the Future Land Use Maps for this area were provided. 
 
Following meetings with impacted property owners in October and December 2021, the 
Committee decided to limit changes to three (3) properties along the railroad tracks west of Fox 
Road. Letters to impacted property owners were mailed in mid-December 2021 and mid-
February 2022. A copy of the updated map was provided. 
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It was noted that the owners of the three (3) properties in question had not expressed 
opposition to the proposed change because the change did not matter if they did not sell their 
properties. 
 
Phil Corrington requested that the existing Mixed Use Business area west of Eldamain/Highpoint 
Roads be removed.  He believed such uses should be located north of the Fox River. 
 
Todd Milliron requested the existing Mixed Use Business area south of Route 71 and Highpoint 
Road be removed.  The subject parcels were PINs:  04-13-401-005, 04-13-426-004, and 04-13-
476-001.  Mr. Asselmeier will reach out to Yorkville regarding amending the Land Resource 
Management Plan regarding these properties.   
 
Mr. Wherli made a motion, seconded by Mr Gengler, to forward the proposal to reclassify PINs 
04-02-400-002, 04-02-400-003, and 04-01-301-005 (south of the railroad tracks only) from Rural 
Residential to Mixed Use Business to the Kendall County Regional Planning Commission.   With a 
voice vote of five (5) ayes, the motion carried.   
 

3. Discussion of Future Land Uses Along Route 47 in Kendall and Lisbon Townships 
 
Mr. Asselmeier provided background on the issue. 
 
At the October 2021 Kendall County Economic Development Committee meeting, the 
Committee started a discussion about updating the Future Land Use Map along Route 47 in 
Kendall and Lisbon Townships.  At their November meeting, the Committee voted to forward 
the discussion to the Committee of the Whole. 
 
An email from the City of Morris’ engineers noting the locations of municipal water and sewer 
Services was provided. As noted in the email, sanitary sewers have been extended to Airport 
Road while water service has been extended to Minooka Road. 
 
The City of Morris’ Future Land Use Map, the Village of Plattville’s Future Land Use Map, the 
Village of Lisbon’s Future Land Use Map, the current Future Land Use Map for Lisbon Township, 
and the final proposed Future Land Use Map for Lisbon Township from 2019 were provided. 
 
At their meeting on January 10, 2022, the Kendall County Planning, Building and Zoning 
Committee, by a vote of five (5) in favor and zero (0) in opposition, voted to forward the 
proposal to the Committee of the Whole with a positive recommendation. 
 
At their meeting on January 13, 2022, the Committee of the Whole voted to forward the 
proposal to the Comprehensive Land Plan and Ordinance Committee. 
 
Discussion occurred regarding new commercial and industrial investments in Morris. 
 
Discussion also occurred regarding agricultural conservation areas and the nearby quarries.   
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Mr. Prochaska asked about the County Board’s previous vote on the proposal in 2019.  Concerns 
were expressed regarding how much change to the classification of the area the County Board 
would support. 
 
Discussion also occurred regarding whether or not the property owners in the area would 
support a change. 
 
The consensus of the Committee was to have Mr. Gengler and Mr. Asselmeier work together to 
create a draft map and bring that draft map back to the Committee.   

 
4. Discussion of Retail/Wholesale of Pottery, Art, or Home Décor Products Not Produced on the 

Premises Regulation 
 
Mr. Asselmeier presented the existing regulations.  It was noted that the two (2) special use 
permits granted for this use in 2021 had more than five (5) acres and only one (1) point of 
ingress/egress. 
 
The consensus of the Committee was that each special use permit of this type of use should be 
evaluated on a case-by-case basis and no change to the Zoning Ordinance should be proposed at 
this time.   
 

5. Discussion of Amendments to the Text of the Kendall County Land Resource Management Plan 
Pertaining to Census Information  

 
Mr. Asselmeier said that he has the 2020 Census numbers, but was waiting on to see what 
happened with Seward Township’s plan before doing a carrying capacity calculation.  Based on 
the information provided by Seward Township earlier in the evening, Mr. Asselmeier said that 
he could update the Land Resource Management Plan with 2020 Census number and do a 
population projection.  The projection would be adjusted if Seward Township changed its Future 
Land Use Map.   
 
The proposal will be brought back to a future meeting.   
 

OTHER BUSINESS/ANNOUNCEMENTS 
None 

CITIZENS TO BE HEARD/PUBLIC COMMENT 
None 

ADJOURNMENT: 
The next meeting will be March 23, 2022.  Mr. Gengler made a motion to adjourn the meeting, 
seconded by Mr. Wehrli.  With a voice vote of five (5) ayes, the motion carried.   

 
The meeting adjourned at 6:46 p.m. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
Matthew H. Asselmeier, AICP, CFM 
Senior Planner 
Enc. 
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